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Principal’s Report  
 

Welcome back to term 1 2023. We now have a school population of 1160 students and 

we also welcome 180 new year 7 students and two new permanent teachers. Mr Amit 

Sharma replaces Mr Stephen Roche (who has moved to the country) and Ms Elanor 

Jeavons who replaces Ms Chloe Christensen.  

 

Once again, we maintain staff stability, this has been one of the key factors that has 

enabled Balgowlah Boys to maintain such high standards over the past decade. Our 

HSC students again did us proud, the school ranked in the top 10 of 500 

comprehensive schools across the state. We are one of only two schools that have been 

in the top ten through this period of time. Our English results were again outstanding 

Balgowlah ranked 22nd in the state for Advanced and Extension English, including all 43 

selective schools. Our Math’s results were “not too bad” either, Balgowlah was ranked 

19th in state (again including selective schools). This demonstrates that students that 

attend this school can achieve at the very top of the state academically or be prepared 

to transition to a career after graduation, with some 20 students accessing trades this 

year. 

 

School Improvement Programs are in full swing; the Hall Façade upgrade commenced 

at the end of December and should be completed early term 2. We have new roofs to 

be installed to A and G block this term and painting of a major part of the school. 

 

Our P&C have as their main focus the School and Community Consultation, we 

currently have 400 submissions, however, the P&C would like to appeal to parents, 

even new parents to the school that have not yet submitted to do so before the end of 

this month. If you are not quite sure about the design elements (section 6) perhaps 

just speak to your son and get his thoughts. As far my personal view on the 

opportunity, building functionality and condition, aesthetics and effective use of space 

would be worthy goals. 

 

I am in a very enviable position as principal, especially at school such as ours, I am 

regularly contacted by parents, community, students, and teachers with suggestions of 

improvements to the school both its physical surround and its curriculum. So, when the 

Prefect body approached the deputies and I with a strategy for increased student 

participation by resurrecting the House system I was absolutely delighted to give it the 

nod. To their credit the leaders followed through with actions and the swimming 

carnival last week was testament to the positive outcome of this idea. Students and 

staff got into the spirit by dressing in House colours and competing. Please see below. 
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Languages are booming at Bally!  

 
In French, students can confidently converse in French and participate in hands-on 

activities as they develop proficiency.  
 
In Japanese, students in years 7 and 8 are already mastering the hiragana writing system 

like pros! Year 9 Japanese students are showing success in constructing complex sentences 
in Japanese when talking about their everyday lives - working towards their VLOG. Year 10 

students are expanding their knowledge of Japanese with the interactive topic of Making 
Plans - where students work towards a goal of meeting up with friends in Japanese. Year 
11 and 12 Japanese students are working very hard towards the HSC. Currently in Year 11 

have already studied the topics Personal World, Exchange Students and School Life and My 
First Time in Japan. Year 12 are doing the topic on Travel Plans and Destinations. 

 
Some of our dedicated students also attend our Monday Morning Mentoring Club - where 
year 10 Japanese students work with students in years 7-9. It is a great opportunity for 

students to get to know students across other year groups. 
 

This year, the Japanese Club has also had a revival! Happening every Thursday at 
Lunchtime in G201. At the beginning of the Term, Mackellar Girls gave origami hearts and 
chocolates for Valentine's Day and Balgowlah Boys will reciprocate a month later for White 

Day. In Japan it is a custom on Valentine’s Day for girls to give a gift, and a month later 
the boys reciprocate. The boys were quite surprised by the high quality origami hearts and 

the chocolates were eaten in a flash!  
 
Throughout the term in Japanese Club, the students will have the opportunity to further 

their cultural understanding of Japan by interacting with Japanese media with anime, 
Japanese advertisements and music videos. There will also be opportunities for students to 

engage in more hands-on activities. 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 



 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 

 

 
 
 

 
 

 

 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 

 
 

Chess Club 

Yes! It is back! We have many eager boys who want to challenge themselves and their 
intellect with chess! All are welcome in G201! Looking forward to seeing some awesome 

matches! 
 

 

 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 



 

 
 

Wellbeing  
Welcome back to 2023!   
 

I would like to take this opportunity to introduce the Wellbeing Team. 
 

Vanessa Briggs – HT Wellbeing 

Ian May – HT Learning Support 

Sara Lewis – Student Support Officer 

Eliza Bloor - Counsellor 

Lincoln Comans - Counsellor 

Cliona Mulloy - Counsellor 

Isaac Buckley – Careers and Mentor Teacher 

Tom Mitchell – Mentor Teacher 

 

Year Advisors 2023 

Year 7 - Mrs Sarah Olivier and Mr Andrew Songssermongkol 

Year 8 - Mr Brandon Diaz and Ms Naomi Williams 

Year 9 - Ms Lara Hirsch and Mr Iain Robertson 

Year 10 - Ms Dayna Spink and Ms Brigette Armstrong 

Year 11 - Ms Clare Fitzpatrick and Mr Peter Stephens 

Year 12 - Mr Thomas Brecht and Ms Joanna Suh 

 

We all work together to help the boys to be happy, healthy, engaged and motivated both 
in the classroom and around the school.  If you would like to access Wellbeing or Learning 

Support for your son, we ask that you complete the following form 

https://bit.ly/BBCWeLLST 

This will allow us to direct your request to the most appropriate person.  Your son has a 
number of ways he is able to access support including via the Counsellor and Wellbeing 

Page on Canvas. 

  

We look forward to a successful 2023 and please feel free to contact us if you have any 

questions, comments or concerns. 

 

Vanessa Briggs 
Head Teacher Wellbeing 
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Year 7 

 
 

With a lot of smiles and a few tears we have welcomed Bally’s class of ‘28 into the fold. 
Congratulations to all the boys as they have navigated new timetables, teachers and friends 
with the tenacity and aplomb befitting a Balgowlah Boy. The term started with a gauntlet 

series of orientation activities where the boys got to know each other, make new friends and 
familiarize themselves with the school. The week capped off with a day in the park, where 

the sun shone upon the boys, resplendent in their Bally Blue and Red, as they made their 
way down to North Harbour reserve. Here the boys demonstrated their physical and mental 
prowess as they devised ways to relay basketballs between teams with no hands, capture 

tags, make their way out of complex tangles and conquer the year 10’s in a monumental 
battle of tug-o-war. It was a fun day had by all and a lovely way to end their first week.  

 
Now classes have begun, and the boys will be able to access their course information via 
Canvas. This is the platform where teachers will put all information covered in classes as 

well as any upcoming work that is due, it is important for the boys to check Canvas 
regularly. 

 
We are proud of the boys for how they are settling into classes and engaging in the content 

being taught and look forward to an action-packed Term One. 
 
Ms Olivier & Mr Songsermmongkol 

Year 7 Advisors 
 

Year 8 
 
 

Welcome back Year 8! It is fantastic to see you settling into the new school year and 
growing into diligent and focused young men. We are looking forward to a wonderful school 

year full of growth and challenge. 
 
We would like to remind Year 8 to ensure they are accessing and checking Canvas pages, as 

this is the primary source of communication with teachers.  
 

In the next few weeks, we will be welcoming Darren Cairnes who is a Police School Liaison 
Officer to speak with year 8 on Monday 6th March 9:30am. More details will be sent out to 
students regarding this in the coming weeks.  

 
Have a great start to Term 1,  

Mr Diaz and Miss Williams 
 
Year 9 

 
It is such a pleasure to welcome back Year 9 in 2023.  After a long break, we are now back 

into full swing with school. Sports teams, bands and ensembles, clubs and other extra-
curricular activities are commencing again so we hope to see some willing participation from 
our year group. We also have some great plans moving forward that we will share very soon 

so keep an eye out for forthcoming information. 
 

We hope that everyone has made final decisions regarding elective subjects and that 
students are settling nicely into their selections.  We are hoping now that we will see Year 9 
progress nicely throughout Stage 5. 

 



 

NAPLAN will be commencing later this term so we hope our boys can study hard and 
remember to make use of our famed Literacy and Numeracy strategies at Bally. 

 
Canvas is also up and running so please keep up to date with announcements and 

notifications on the subject pages.  Our Year 9 page also contains details about 
forthcoming plans and events. 

 

Good luck this year boys, we hope the best for everyone in 2023 and be mindful, kind and 
respectful. 

 
Mr Robertson and Ms Hirsch 
 

 
 

Year 10 
 
Welcome back to a new school year!  

 
We are looking forward to a smooth transition into Year 10 and are here to support the 

students in any way we can. The students have welcomed a new Year Advisor, Ms Brigette 
Armstrong, as Ms Chloe Christensen has moved on to a new school. 

 
A presentation early in the term outlined Year 10 requirements and the knowledge and 
skills required for academic success. An assessment schedule has also been provided and 

is available on CANVAS. We encourage the students to read the schedule carefully, so they 
know what assessments they have approaching and how to prepare.  

 
In Week 4, the Swimming Carnival was a smashing success and it was great to see so 
many Year 10 students participating. We are looking forward to seeing this participation 

continue in the Athletics Carnival on Monday, Week 6. Attendance is important as every 
race a student completes will earn them points for their House Colour! 

 
This week Year 10 students also had the great opportunity to participate in the Tomorrow 
Man workshops. The workshop discussed tools to combat stereotypes and provided 

students with skills to lead a mentally and physically healthy life. This is the first of four 
that will be running for Year 10 throughout the year and we want to congratulate the year 

group on the respect and participation shown in the first workshop. 
 
The students have also seen the introduction of the Bally Red Awards wherein students are 

acknowledged for their positive behaviour at school. We have been very impressed with 
the amount of Year 10s receiving acknowledgment for these positive incidents.  

 
With a productive start to term, we are excited to see what the rest of the year has in 
store for our Year 10 students.  

 
Ms Armstrong and Ms Spink 

 Year 10 Advisors  
 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 



 

 
 

 
Year 11 

Welcome back, we hope our Year 11 students had a great summer break.  

Our brilliant young men have started their senior year with flying colours and looking 
fabulous in their senior shirts. We have received an overwhelming amount of positive 

feedback from their class teachers regarding their diligence, maturity and focus in the 
classroom. 

The Year 11 Information Evening was held recently which outlined the requirements for 
your son’s Preliminary HSC studies. We would like to take the opportunity to thank Mr 
Boylan and Mr McGuire for running this informative evening and for their continued support 

of our boys.  

We would like to remind our year group that Canvas is the primary method of 

communication and we encourage all students to check the Year 11 Year Group Page on a 
daily basis to ensure they are receiving all important information, announcements and 
communication. 

We are looking forward to the year ahead as our young men inch closer to the HSC. 

Have a great first Term of Senior studies.  

  
Miss Fitzpatrick and Mr Stephens 

Year 11 Advisors 
 
 

 
 

Year 12 
 
A warm welcome back to our Year 12 students and their families! 

 
We have had a fast start to the term and our students have settled in well as we continue 

our journey towards the HSC.  
 
The next major milestone for our boys will be the Test of Limited Scope Assessment Period 

which is scheduled to be sat in Weeks 10 and 11 of this term. These assessments will cover 
course content studied in Semester 1 and will give our boys an opportunity to see how they 

are placed within their respective courses. Over the coming weeks, we will be holding small 
workshop sessions covering all things from organisation, to study habits and revision 
techniques to assist the preparation process. These sessions will be held on Wednesdays 

during Weeks 5, 7 and 9 during Year Meeting and Assembly. In the meantime, if students 
have any questions or concerns regarding this upcoming period and the content that is to be 

assessed, class teachers should be the first contact.  
 
Mr Brecht and Ms Suh 

Year 12 Advisors 
 

 
 
 



 

 
 

 
 

Road Safety  
 
The beginning and end of the school day are busy times for pedestrians and drivers outside 

schools, particularly in Maretimo Street. If you pick your child up in the afternoon, could we 
ask that you make a safe meeting spot for them to meet you.  Please also remind your son 

to cross the road safely using the Pedestrian Crossing only. 
 
You can help keep children safe by remembering the following: 

▪ drop off and pick up children on the school side of the road 
▪ never call out to children from across the road – it is very dangerous 

▪ always take extra care when driving in 40km school zones 
▪ follow all parking signs – these help keep children as safe as possible 
▪ park responsibly even if this means you have to walk further to the school gate  

▪ never double park – it is illegal and puts children at risk 
▪ never do a U-turn or three-point turn outside the school as it puts children at risk of harm 

▪ model safe and considerate pedestrian and driver behaviours to your children 
 

 
 
 

 
 

Mathematics Tutoring 
 
 

 
The Mathematics faculty tutoring sessions have resumed for 2023. These are drop-in 

sessions for students who want extra help or revision. 
These sessions commence at 8am in A303, with students welcome to join at any point. 
Year 7 and 8 – Tuesday 8am 

Year 9 and 10 – Thursday 8am 
All are welcome. For more information, please contact your Maths teacher. 

 
 
Regards 

 
Mr Hickford – Head Teacher Mathematics 

 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 



 

 

 
 
 



 

 
 
 

 
 

 



 

 

 
 

 
 

 
 



 

 
 
 
 



 

 
 

 

 
 
 



 

 



 

 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 
 
 

 
 

Sports report 
 
 

Welcome to term 1 2023 sport at Balgowlah Boys Campus. It has been a hectic but enjoyable 
start to the sporting year. 

 
Many of our open (18yrs) school teams are holding their trials in preparation for their NSWCHS 
knock out competitions. All boys have been notified through CANVAS of the trial dates for the 

various sports. 
 

Wednesday sport began on the first day back of term 1 and all boys appear to have settled in 
well with the structure of Wednesday sport. Boys are participating in a variety of sports 
including, surfing, squash, tennis, Futsal, boxing and skateboarding. Year 7 have been kept as 

a year group for term 1 and are playing a variety of sports on Balgowlah Oval. The company 
No Limit Sports are operating this sport with assistance from Balgowlah boys staff. 

 
 



 

 
There have been a number of Sydney North Trials with the following boys gaining selection on 

their respective sports:  
 Lincoln Stead and Charlie Steer were selected in the Open Sydney North Baseball team to 

compete at the NSWCHS Championships.  
Jett Rocker Graham and Tyson Dagenais were selected in the Sydney north Open Volleyball 
team. 

Oliver Prosek, Alejandro Bernal Ganados and Mikhail Dalichau were selected in the 15yrs 
Sydney North Tennis team. 

 
The 63rd Annual Balgowlah Boys Campus swimming carnival was held on Friday 17th February. It 
was  a magnificent day with the majority of boys participating in at least one event. The 

addition of the house system created plenty of colour and atmosphere to the event. 
 

There were a number of age records broken by some outstanding swimmers. The records 
broken were as follows: 
 

Davies, Lachlan - 15-16 200m Individual Medley 2:20.17 (1) 10 Record: 2:20.17 
Davies, Lachlan - Boys 15 100m Backstroke 1:05.17  

Davies, Lachlan - Boys 15 100m Breaststroke 1:17.20  
Davies, Lachlan – 15yrs 50m Freestyle 26.03 

Davies, Lachlan - 15 100m Freestyle 56.75  
Davies, Lachlan - 15 100m Butterfly 1:01.53  
Smith, Alexander 17-19 100m Breaststroke 1:13.37  

Smith, Alexander 17-19 100m Freestyle  56.59  
Green, Ethan  17-19 50m Freestyle  25.71 

 
This is an outstanding effort having 9 records broken at a swimming carnival. 
 

Our Age champions for Swimming in 2023 are as follows; 
12 Years  Heath Schutt 

13 Years  Jacob Chalmers 
14 Years  Liam Jordan 
15 Years  Lachlan Davis 

16 Years  Max Ryan  
17 Years  Alexander Smith 

 
We now move quickly onto our Athletics carnival as the Sydney Academy of Sport athletics track 
will be closed for resurfacing for the majority of term2.  

 
Our athletics carnival will be held on Monday 27th February at the Sydney Academy of Sport, 

Narrabeen. Details have been emailed out to all parents in week 1 of 2023. The day will start at 
9.00am at Balgowlah Boys Campus where all boys will have their name marked off, pay their 
$12.00 for bus and track hire and then bussed to Narrabeen. The bus will return the students to 

school at approximately 2.30pm. 
 

I look forward to another day of seeing the boys competing to the best of their ability. 
 
Yours in sport, 

 
Gary Theodore  

 
 

 

 



 

 



 

 

 
 

 
 
 



 

 
 

 
 
 

 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 



 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 


